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STATISTICAL TRAINING

(Document presented by the Secretariat of the Pacific Community)
PURPOSE
1.
This paper provides background information on the training opportunities provided by the Statistics and Demography programme.  The paper covers formal training and workshops offered by the programme at national and regional/sub-regional level, and discusses on the job training opportunities and training attachments since the last HOPS meeting in 2007. The paper also addresses the effectiveness of these various training modalities, including some recommended modifications for consideration by conference.
TRAINING PROVIDED BY THE PROGRAMME
2.
The Statistics and Demography programme offers a wide range of training opportunities to National Statistical Systems within the Region.

3.
Formal training and workshops are conducted at both national level and regional/sub-regional level, depending on the nature of the topic being addressed.  Examples of such trainings/workshops include: data analysis and report writing (DA&RW), introductory courses to statistics, project planning pertaining to statistical collections (like censuses and household surveys), population projections, PopGIS, website/PRISM development, and economic statistics.  These training programs may take place over a one week period, or could last as long as four weeks which is the current practice for the DA&RW course.
4.
On the job training takes place every time a member of the SDP undertakes a technical assistance (TA) mission in country, covering a wide range of project activities.  For census/survey projects, this one-to-one training may cover topics such as sampling, production of maps, development of census and survey data entry systems and the analysis of survey data.  Also commonly covered by these TA missions is one-to-one training in a range of economic statistics, PopGIS and PRISM.
5.
The SDP also offer professional attachment opportunities at SPS headquarters in Noumea, where individuals get the chance to work with a range of staff from the SDP, based in Noumea, on specific projects covering a broad range of social and economic statistics derived from censuses, surveys or administrative databases.
RECENT TRAINING UNDERTAKEN
6.
Since the last HOPS meeting in 2007 the SDP has undertaken an extensive amount of training throughout the region; it conducted 21 national and sub-regional workshops during this time, involving 246 national staff.
	Type of training
	No. Courses
	Participants
	Females
	Males

	National level
	16
	196
	94
	102

	Sub-Regional/ Regional
	5
	50
	17
	33

	TOTAL
	21
	246
	111
	135


7.
The most common training course carried out during this time was the DA & RW course, with six such courses conducted during this period, closely followed by Project Management in 5 countries.  Slightly more males (55%) than females participated in this training; contrasting with near parity at national level, males outnumber females 2:1 at sub-regional or regional workshops.

8.
Most training is undertaken with program funding, however the program has established good collaborative efforts with the Statistical Institute of Asia and the Pacific (SIAP) where we have conducted their popular workshop for mid-career statisticians in the Pacific, providing a solid introduction to survey methods, social and economic statistics. The program has also been working closely with the Australian Bureau of Statistics (ABS) in conducting training on Project Management discussed above, as well as long term Strategic Statistical Planning.
9.
A great number of technical assistance missions by SDP staff have been undertaken since the last HOPS as indicated already in Working Paper 1, with most incorporating a large degree of one-to-one training (skills transfer).  The SDP prides itself on maximising skills transfer opportunities during such technical assistance mission.  With such a large number of these missions taking place in the last few years, especially with respect to census/survey activities, a high degree of training of NSO staff in particular, has taken place in recent times.
10.
Professional attachments have been down a little in recent times, with only 9 attachments hosted during the last 3 years.  These attachments have covered a range of activities such as population policies and profiles, survey report writing and new program initiatives like scanning of survey forms.
EFFECTIVENESS OF TRAINING

Formal Trainings/Workshops
11.
Analysis of workshop evaluation forms completed by participants generally result in highly favourable feedback from participants.  This however is not always a strong indicator on the true effectiveness of the training, then say a comparative assessment of participants work performance both before and after training – the latter unfortunately is extremely difficult to achieve, despite efforts to measure this in the past.
12.
In recent times, efforts have been made to follow-up with participants from past training courses during in-country visits for other activities, such as during joint country strategies (JCS).  The feedback from these consultations has been very favourable with all participants (and their managers) visited reporting they had used their skills learnt during the training extensively since.  These consultations also gave participants the opportunity to provide further feedback on some of SDPs training strategies after having the time to more effectively assess the programmes approaches.  Some of this feedback is discussed in more detail in the next section.
13.
An ongoing issue for the programme when conducting training both in-country and at the regional/sub-regional level is the appropriateness of participant selection.  To maximise training effectiveness it is imperative that participants:
· are chosen because of the relevance of the training on offer to their professional responsibilities,
· have sufficient familiarity with the subject matter being taught to be able to benefit from the training on offer, and
· have sufficient IT skills to actively participate in the training.

14.
A related challenge we regularly experience is that despite the best intentions by both NSOs and SDP to offer access to in-country national statistical workshops to other government agencies to allow a cross-spectrum of users to derive maximum benefits from official statistics, response and turn-out is disappointing at times, regarding both the :

· suitability of participants (not in policy/planning positions), and 

· apparent lack of interest of key users who seem to regard such workshops/seminars of little value for their everyday work.

15.
More targeted advocacy to intended users (and beneficiaries) and possibly assisted by greater Government commitment at the time of planning such comprehensive (and resource-intensive) statistical collections, might help improve on the current status quo.
16.
An important area, which SDP believes requires more urgent attention, is the training of temporary field staff for census/survey activities.  The field work phase of any household data collection is by far the most crucial stage of any census or survey operation.  The training of both temporary staff and permanent officers from within the NSO is thus crucial to the success of the entire operation – most importantly for the completeness of coverage, regarding both the number of respondents and completeness of questions answered, and thus the quality of the data produced.  Unfortunately, SDP has noticed in recent years that such training is falling well short of its potential benefit, largely due to the lack of importance placed upon this activity by NSOs.  Attendance numbers (NSO staff and temporary staff) are often significantly down during these training activities.  This issue, along with often poor supervision of field work, remain the two biggest challenges impacting on results from census/survey activities in the region.
On the Job Training
17.
On the job training during technical assistance missions has been an extremely effective skills transfer approach, in recent years.  One area of concern however, is the slightly rushed nature of some visits, which often lead to the skills transfer component of the mission being neglected.  More allowance needs to be made during the planning of all technical assistance missions to ensure this problem is minimised as much as possible.
Attachments

18.
Attachments are generally a very successful training mechanism for numerous reasons.  Firstly, national staff on attachment in Noumea, have access to all programme staff during the visit, and as such can benefit from a wide range of SDP professional skills and experience. Of equal importance is that there are fewer competing professional distractions compared to working on such assignments in their home agencies. All recent attachments have been successful as a result of these benefits.
PROPOSALS FOR FUTURE TRAINING

19.
Whilst many suggestions could be proposed for future SDP training approaches, this paper will limit such suggestions to four key ideas.


a)
Development of a shortened DA&RW course: The current format for the programme’s Data Analysis and Report Writing workshop is very popular and proved very successful for attending participants.  Having said this, a major concern remains in that the course is still unable to attract the most relevant participants from key government departments working with data.  This is not because of lack of interest in the topic being taught and the negative perception of the benefits of attending such a training course, but simply because the course is perceived as being too long with some department heads feeling they cannot afford to lose a key staff member for four weeks.  The SDP would like to explore the option of developing a shortened version of the course which would focus on the analysis of data using Excel, whilst keeping the focus of participants using data from their own departments.  Such an approach would also require dropping much of the report writing aspect of the course, and covering less theory. The four week alternative, however, would be offered by the programme.

b)
Linking training activities to census and survey projects:  Something the SDP has been working towards in recent times has been linking training activities to specific survey statistical collections. Examples as such has been conducting the increasingly popular project planning and management training at a time when a country is going through the initial planning stages for a major census or survey, such as a HIES or DHS.  Furthermore, conducting the Data Analysis and Report Writing course, as well as training on metadata documentation at the completion of a major census or survey, where participants could focus their analysis on the data from that project, is an option the SDP would like to continue to adopt.


c)
Adopting contracts for field work training: As discussed above, a major concern for training of field staff for censuses and other major surveys is the poor attendance rates from both temporary staff and staff from NSOs acting as supervisors during the field work.  To address the issue of poor attendance for temporary staff it is recommended that stricter procedures be adopted to encourage full participation of all involved.  Having signed contracts at the commencement of training which clearly stipulate those payments will not be made unless full participation during training is met is strongly recommended.  Such contracts were used with great effectiveness during the recent FSM census training, and the enforcement of the contract agreement was performed with no complications.

d)
Brokering statistical training: Whilst the programme is capable of providing a wide range of training activities, there are fields in statistics which can be covered better by others.  The programme suggests becoming a stronger advocate of USP’s Official Statistics courses, and where possible, linking up with USP to assist them to get better traction in country, as well as providing tangible input into their courses, such as teaching specific technical components not currently covered by USP staff. The programme would also like to support the idea of countries playing a more prominent role in training their own staff through utilising skilled personal capable of undertaking this role.  Areas such as basic IT skills like MS Excel and Word would be a good example.  The possibility of SDP conducting train-the-trainers courses to facilitate this can be explored.
KEY DISCUSSION POINTS

20.
The discussion pertaining to three key discussion points to be considered by the conference, will be introduced by a brief presentation of a nominated country representatives:

i. the effectiveness of skills transfer during technical assistance missions;

ii. the option of developing a shortened version of the data analysis and report writing course; and
iii. the adoption of stricter controls for field work training.
________________________
